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May 4, 2020 
 
 
Mr. Doug Koehler 
Principal Planner 
Community Development Department 
City of Waukesha 
201 Delafield Street, Room 200 
Waukesha, WI  53188 
 
RE: Project No.:  SPAR20-00012 
 Kwik Trip #970, 2105 S. West Avenue 
 R.A. Smith Project No.:  3190495 
 
Dear Mr. Koehler: 
 
Below are the responses of R.A. Smith, Inc. to the SPAR Project Review of the above-referenced matter. We are 
not providing a response letter for the conditional use review since there were no comments: 
 
Sanitary Sewer – Chris Langemak: 

 
1. Sewer lateral video. The proposed building has a sanitary sewer lateral connecting the City's sewer main. 

Please provide a sewer lateral video to City for review and approval. Contact the City Engineering 
Department for the video format. If lateral maintenance is needed, then the lateral improvements may 
need to be included as part of this project. The lateral pipe and connection to the main may need to be 
lined or relayed to reduce infiltration into the City's sanitary sewer system or improve the structural 
integrity. 

Response: The lateral video will be provided before construction for the city’s review.  
 
2. A record drawing of the sanitary/storm sewer facilities sealed by a professional engineer or registered 

land surveyor shall be submitted to the Engineering Division. 
Response: This note has been added to SP4. 
 
3. Can the existing sanitary lateral be utilized instead of installing a new one. 
Response: Yes, the sanitary sewer has been redesigned to connect to the existing lateral.  
 
4. Unused laterals shall be properly abandoned 
Response: There will be no unused laterals.   
 
5. Sheet SP4 - General Note 3 Sanitary lateral connection are not allowed to connect to structures   
Response: This note is being kept because we are connecting the new lateral into an existing private 
manhole on the property.  

 
Street Lighting – Jeff Hernke: 
 

No comments regarding City owned street lights or fiber. 
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Traffic – Michael Grulke: 
 

The developer has provided the requested traffic study for this gas station. The study has been reviewed and 
accepted and the proposed driveway layout on S. West Avenue is expected to operate acceptably. It is 
recommended that a copy of the traffic study be sent to WisDOT signal operations group to see if the 
increase in trips to this gas station will require a change in signal timing at 59 & S. West Ave. WisDOT may 
also have comments related to the proximity of the proposed northern most driveway. 

Response: We have sent the traffic study to the DOT and Derrin Wolford, P.E., Signal Operations Engineer 
with WisDOT - SE Region  indicated that no further information is required at this time (see attached 
email). 
 
Fire – Brian Charlesworth: 
 

Per City of Waukesha Municipal Ordinance 21.07, any new commercial building greater than 6,000 sq. ft. or 
an assembly capacity of 100 or more, will be required to be fully protected by an automatic fire sprinkler 
system throughout the building. The sprinkler system is also required to be monitored by an automatic fire 
alarm system in accordance with International Fire Code Chapter 9. 

Response: The water supply line has been upsized to 6” in anticipation of sprinklers being added. 
 
 
General Engineering – David Buechl: 
 

1. Depending on the final design, the below listed permits or approvals may be needed. Please submit 
digital copies of permits to City for filing. 

 
a. Wisconsin DNR NOI, and NOI for fill site, if disturbance over 1 acre 
b. City of Waukesha - Engineering Division Construction Permit if working in right of way 
 
Response: We will continue to work with city staff for the ROW permit and we will forward the NOI 
permit to the city once received. 
 

2. Additional required submittals, fees, financial guaranties needed prior to issuance of building permit 
include: 

 
a. Easements, if applicable 
b. Impact fees 
c. Letter of credits 
d. Applicable sewer connection charges per Chapter 29.11(c) will be owed to the City for this project. 
e. Sewer assessments, if applicable. 
Response: The developer will continue to work with city staff to get these fees paid.   

 
3. Verify building height complies with FAA regulations. 
Response: Jason Fruth with Waukesha County Department of Park and Land Use indicated that this 
site is outside of the County’s jurisdictional area (see attached email). 
 
4. Confirm setback requirements for buried gas tank to lot line. 
Response: The Wisconsin setback for underground fuel tank to the property line is 3ft. The setback is 
greater than 3ft and is noted on the SP1.  
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5. Add note to drawings: Limits of final City street pavement and curb and gutter removal and replacements 

to be marked by City Engineering staff in field. 
Response: this note has been added to SP1. 

 
Stormwater 
 
1. SW Agreement: Add parcel tax key number. Add legal description from new CSM. 
Response: The new legal description has been added to the SW agreement. The tax keys have been 

added to the agreement.  
 
 
2. Exhibit B: Add exhibit with bearings and distances of storm water facility easement and boundary 

description. Include oil/water separators and underground facility. 
Response: This exhibit has been added to Exhibit B. 
 

 
3. This site is registered as DNR contaminated site. Confirm construction requirements to be followed with 

DNR. Show approximate locations of contaminated soils on plan. 
Response: Kwik Trip is working with their environmental consultant in preparing a Soils Management 
Plan (SMP) for the handling of the site’s impacted soils in accordance with applicable regulations. The 
SMP will contain a figure depicting the approximate locations of impacted soils and will be forwarded 
on to the City. A note has been added to the civil plans identifying the SMP and the need for 
coordination with Kwik Trip’s Environmental Consultant. 

 
Planning – Doug Koehler: 
 

Elevation 1, north, should include propane if included at this store. Elevation 2, west, should have windows as 
this will be visible from highway. Elevation 4, east, should also include windows for street frontage. The fuel 
canopies should reflect the architecture of the building with brick columns, a sloped standing seam mansard 
and the fascia should match the color of the building, not white. 

Response: Kwik Trip has incorporated the requested modifications to the elevations as discussed at the 
staff meeting on 4/2/20. 
 
 
If you should have any additional questions, please email me at christopher.white@rasmith.com, or call me at  
262-317-3286. 
 
Sincerely, 
R.A. Smith, Inc. 
 

 
 
Christopher B. White, P.E.  
Civil Engineer  
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Harley, Robert

From: Wolford, Derrin J - DOT <Derrin.Wolford@dot.wi.gov>
Sent: Wednesday, April 15, 2020 8:05 AM
To: Schueler, Justin
Cc: Harley, Robert
Subject: RE: FOR YOUR INFORMATION: Waukesha Kwik Trip Store Replacement (WIS 59/S. West 

Ave)

Categories: Filed by Newforma

Hi Justin, 
 
Thank you for passing along this information. We were not aware the Kwik Trip was going to be rebuilt. 
 
We have no comments at this time.  
 
-- 
Derrin Wolford, P.E. 
Signal Operations Engineer 
WisDOT - SE Region 
141 N.W. Barstow Street 
Waukesha, WI 53187 
derrin.wolford@dot.wi.gov 
Office: (262) 521-4409 
Cell: (414) 750-2675 
 

From: Schueler, Justin  
Sent: Thursday, April 09, 2020 8:28 PM 
To: Wolford, Derrin J - DOT  
Cc: Harley, Robert  
Subject: FOR YOUR INFORMATION: Waukesha Kwik Trip Store Replacement (WIS 59/S. West Ave) 
 
Hi Derrin,  
 
Kwik Trip is planning to replace their existing store located in the southwest quadrant of the WIS 59 (Les Paul Parkway) 
intersection with S. West Avenue in Waukesha. The new facility will include the same features as existing, but the store 
will be larger (5,880 SF to 9,200 SF) and include additional gasoline pumps (16 to 20 vfp). Access will remain exclusively 
on S. West Avenue. The attached trip generation study (provided for reference only) identified a modest increase in 
traffic (55 to 70 new peak hour trips) with the larger development. Construction is planned for spring of 2021.  
 
No public roadway improvements are planned, or required by the City of Waukesha, with the redevelopment. However, 
as part of the plan review/approval process the City requested that the above information be provided to WisDOT Signal 
Operations staff to assess the need for signal timing adjustments or operational changes at WIS 59/S. West Avenue.  
 
The project will be submitted for city Plan Commission review by the end of April. Feedback prior to this would be 
appreciated. Please contact me if you have any questions. 
 
Thank you, 
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Harley, Robert

From: Jason Fruth <JFruth@waukeshacounty.gov>
Sent: Monday, April 27, 2020 8:40 AM
To: Harley, Robert; Kurt Stanich
Subject: RE: Kwik Trips - Waukesha

Hi Bob, 
 
The West Ave. location is outside of the airport height ordinance jurisdictional area.  The Pewaukee Rd. location is 
limited to 1048’ amsl, whereas site grade is currently about 898’ so quite a bit of room there.  Cranes and structures 
would need to stay under that height.  Any structures and signs would need a zoning permit from our office if they 
would exceed 35’. 
 
Kurt may want to comment on lighting and should be consulted regarding stormwater if any facilities are proposed. 
 
Thanks for checking in on these projects. 
 
Jason 
 
Jason Fruth 
Planning & Zoning Manager 
Waukesha County Department of Parks and Land Use 
Planning and Zoning Division 
p (262) 548-7790  
http://www.waukeshacounty.gov/planningandzoning 
Planner of the Day Customer Service Hours 8:00 am-4:30 pm Tuesday-Friday   
 
 
 
 

From: Harley, Robert <Robert.Harley@raSmith.com>  
Sent: Friday, April 24, 2020 11:14 AM 
To: Jason Fruth <JFruth@waukeshacounty.gov>; Kurt Stanich <KStanich@waukeshacounty.gov> 
Subject: Kwik Trips - Waukesha 
 

 
Jason / Kurt – 
 
Hope this finds both of you well. We are working on a couple of Kwik Trips and City has indicated to reach out to you to 
confirm whether or not there’s any permitting needed on your end. One’s on the north end of City, near Airport and the 
other is on the south off of Les Paul. Attached is site location info for the 2 sites. Both sites consist of 2 lots which will be 
combined via CSM and will be tear downs/rebuilds. Please advise. 
 
Thanks and have a great weekend! 
 
- Bob 
 

 CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the 
sender and are certain the content is safe. 
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Mr. Doug Koehler 
Principal Planner 
Community Development Department 
City of Waukesha 
201 Delafield Street, Room 200 
Waukesha, WI  53188 
 
RE: Project No.:  CSM20-00006 
 Kwik Trip, 2105 S. West Avenue 
 R.A. Smith Project No.:  3190495 
 
Dear Mr. Koehler: 
 
Below are the responses of R.A. Smith, Inc. to the CSM Project Review of the above-referenced matter: 
 
Sanitary Sewer – Chris Langemak: 

 

See R.A. Smith Response Comment Letter To SPAR Project Review, dated April 16, 2020. 
 
 
Street Lighting – Jeff Hernke: 
 

No comments on the CSM regarding City owned street lights or fiber. 
 

 
Traffic – Michael Grulke: 
 

See comments from SPAR20-00012. No additional comments. 
 

 
General Engineering – David Buechl: 
 

1. Per Wisconsin State Statute 236.20(2)(f) as referenced by 236.34(1m)(c): Show existing and proposed 
easements. 

Response: done 
 

 
1a. Show proposed easement around boundary of storm water facility. Show access easement to storm 

water facility easement. 
Response: done 
 

 
2. Add note: A separately recorded storm water maintenance agreement describing the rights, conditions, 

and restrictions of the storm water facilities is recorded at the Waukesha County Register of Deeds. 
Response: done 
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3. 22.53 Traffic, Loading, Parking and Access (1) TRAFFIC VISIBILITY. (Am. #38-02) In all districts no 

structures, fences, or vegetation shall be permitted on a corner lot within twenty (20) feet of the point of 
intersection of the right-of-way lines (the "corner") which obstructs or interferes with traffic visibility. 

Response: CSM 9368 has one already 
 

 
3a. Show 20 ft x 20ft vision corner easement at intersecting right of ways. 
Response: CSM 9368 has one already 
 
 
3b. Add note to CSM: Vision corner easements: No structure, driveway or improvement of any kind is 

permitted within the vision triangle. No vegetation, bushes, trees, or other visual obstructions may 
exceed 24 inches in height within vision corner easements platted hereon. Said vision corner 
easement is granted to the City of Waukesha. No direct vehicular access is allowed over any vision 
corner easements. 

Response: done 
 

 
If you should have any additional questions, please email me at christopher.white@rasmith.com, or call me at  
262-317-3286. 
 
Sincerely, 
R.A. Smith, Inc. 
 

 
 
Christopher B. White, P.E.  
Civil Engineer 
 
 
 


